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SAMPFORD SPINEY BELLS DEDICATED 
The tiny moorland church of St Mary in Sampford Spiney was full on Sunday 24 May, for the 
dedication of the new ring of six, created out of the formerly derelict and tuneless five. 
Ringing beforehand was by Egg Buckland ringers, and the local band rang during and 
immediately after the service. Members of the Cathedral Society rang 360 Cambridge Minor 
before the open ringing began. 
 
The service was led the Rector, the Revd Geoff Lloyd, and the dedication ceremonies were 
performed by the Rt Revd David Conner, Dean of Windsor, who is the patron of the living. In 
his address, Bishop Conner spoke of the effect on people that hearing bells being rung may 
have; he cited two priests he knew of, who had come to faith through the prompting of the 
bells, which encouraged them to come to church, referring to ‘The Shropshire Lad’, Peter 
Baelz’s superb hymn ‘Let bells peal forth’ and Dorothy L Sayers introduction to ‘The Nine 
Tailors’. Presentations were made to Ian Smith and the team of Guild members who had 
helped voluntarily in the hanging of the bells; it was unfortunate that Andrew Nicholson was 
unable to get to the service. 
 
The pictures show members of the local band ringing during the service, and the Dean, the 
Rector and churchwardens, with John Pugh who has been the prime mover in the restoration 
of the bells. 

Lester Yeo 

   

The local band ringing during the service      The Dean, Rector and Churchwardens with  
                                                                               John Pugh 2nd from right  
 
 
 
 



AT THE DEVON COUNTY SHOW 
A constant stream of possible new ringers flooded the Frank Mack miniring at the Devon 
County Show in May. For three days, the small bells were part of the Churches’ tent at the 
show, which had a bumper attendance because of the glorious summer weather, and half a 
dozen experienced ringers were always on hand to give potential recruits the chance to see 
what ringing is all about. Many of those interested were children, and the older ones were 
invited to learn to ring, but the queues also included a number of lapsed ringers, who were 
also encouraged to seek out their nearest tower. Some experienced ringers came to try out 
the bells; a quarter peal was rung each day, as well as a touch before the daily service. Two 
handbell peals were also scored on site.  
 
Tribute should be paid to all who staffed the display, but especially to Ian Avery who spent all 
three days at the show, as well as setting everything up beforehand and taking everything 
down afterwards. Thanks are also due to Churches Together in Devon for allowing the use of 
some of their space to promote the exercise.  

Lester Yeo 

            
     A quarter on the Frank Mack miniring Ian Avery making adjustments to the miniring 

 

 

REMEMBERING THE RINGERS WE HAVE LOST 
The Central Council maintains two Rolls of Honour which record the names of those ringers 
who lost their lives in the First and Second World Wars. There are very few names recorded 
for Devon ringers and it seems likely that there are others which rightfully should have an 
entry in the Rolls. 
 
Could I ask all Devon ringers to check their tower records, where they exist, and scan the 
walls of ringing rooms and any war memorials in or near their church for the names of those 
ringers who died in active during either war? I would be pleased if you would send me details 
by post or e-mail. I will collate Devon entries for the Guild Library and make sure that these 
are also passed to Alan Regin, the Steward of the Rolls of Honour. The Rolls are on display 
at St Paul’s Cathedral. 
 

Leslie Boyce, Guild Librarian 
E-mail: lesboyce@gmail.com  

 



THE GUILD OF DEVONSHIRE RINGERS 
  

GUILD FESTIVAL 
on Saturday 13 th June 2009 
at Lamerton and Tavistock 

 
PROGRAMME FOR THE DAY 

 
Bells will be available for open ringing at: 

 
10.00 – 11.00  BRIDESTOWE   LAIRA, PLYMOUTH 
11.00 – 12.00  LYDFORD     STOKE DAMEREL, PLYMOUTH 
12.00 – 13.00  LAMERTON            WHITCHURCH 
 
 
13.00 – 14.30  BUFFET LUNCH at the Lamerton Sports & Community Cen tre  
       (next to The Blacksmith's Arms) 
 
14.30   GUILD ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING at the Community Centre 

(Nominations for Guild officers may be made in advance, in writing to 
the General Secretary, indicating proposer and seconder and the 
candidate's willingness to stand.  Further nominations may be made 
from the floor of the meeting, as must all proposals for Guild Master) 

 
16.30   Open ringing and Service touch at TAVISTOCK PARISH CHURCH. 
 
17.00   GUILD SERVICE at the Parish Church of St Eustachius, Tavistock, 

followed by open ringing. The Frank Mack mini-ring will also be 
available for open ringing in the base of the tower 

 
19.00   SAMPFORD SPINEY bells will be available for open ringing 
 

Please give names for Buffet Lunch to Valerie Hill (01822 614319). 
by Saturday 6 th June.  Thank you.  

 

 

FROM THE FOOTNOTES 
The peal of 5040 Yorkshire Surprise Royal at Yeovil on 21st March was the 5000th for the  Guild. 
Readers may be interested to learn that the Guild’s 1000th peal milestone was scored after 81 
years, and that the next 4000 peals took just 54 years.  The Guild’s 1000th peal, 5040 Grandsire 
Triples at Heavitree was rung in 1955. The ringers were all Guild Officers; the sole survivor today 
is Robert T Perry, who was Secretary of the Aylesbeare Branch.  Robert remains a valued 
member of the Withycombe Raleigh, Exmouth band. 
 
Donald Carter’s 650th peal as conductor was recorded in the quarter of 7 Surprise Minor at 
Dalwood on 7th May.   
 
Sue Sawyer scored her 5000th quarter peal with a quarter of London Surprise Royal at Lundy on 
3rd May. 
 



AMY’S FIRST QUARTER  

Amy has been learning to ring at St Mark's church, Exeter, alongside her brother Gareth. 
Mum, Wendy, also rings at St Mark's. Amy started to learn during 2007, when both she and 
Gareth were quite young. Now, being a little bit bigger, the time had come to attempt her first 
quarter peal - the treble to doubles - which she rang faultlessly from start to finish.  
Afterwards Amy commented on it being easier and quicker than she thought, but she did get 
one blister! Despite what she said at the time it hasn't put her off ringing! 
We should also thank Gareth for sitting quietly for 41 minutes, for not disturbing Amy's 
concentration and for taking the photograph. 
 
Well done Amy! Here's to many more... 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Matt, Janet, Wendy, Amy, Rob and Mo 

 

 

THE DEVON CHURCH BELL RESTORATION FUND 

Courtesy of Ian and Wendy Campbell the recent meeting of the DCBRF was held at their 
home in Exeter on Monday 6th April.  John Barnes from Georgeham was welcomed to the 
meeting, having been elected a Trustee at the Devon Association AGM in November 
following the resignation of Mervyn Phillips. 
 
Grants agreed at the meeting were £300 to Berrynarbor towards the repair of a broken 
gudgeon on the tenor headsock (this work having been already completed); £450 to 
Chagford towards alterations to the rope circle, including a new rope guide and the insertion 
of new pulleys in the intermediate chamber; £6,500 to Stoke Canon towards recasting the 
treble, 2nd and 3rd bells, replacing the 5th bell (which is listed for preservation), and re-hanging 
in a new frame with all new fittings; and £4,000 to Atherington towards re-hanging the six 
bells in a new frame with new fittings.  With the grants already offered the uncommitted 
balance of the fund is now down to around £4,000,  
 
The work at Berry Pomeroy is now nearing completion and it is hoped that the work at 
Merton will be complete in mid year. Minor work at Kilmington is to be carried out in July; the 
re-hang at Membury is due for September, and that at Sampford Courtenay in January 2010. 
 
It had been hoped that the DCBRF would be exhibiting at the Devon County Show, but this 
now seems unlikely – perhaps another year!   Graham Sharland will again be organising a 
competition in aid of the fund at Dunsford and Doddiscombsleigh on Saturday 18th July 
(details from Graham on 01647 252167). 
 
The next meeting of the DCBRF will be on Saturday 14th November at North Tawton. 

Ian Smith 



ST MARK’S EXETER AND THE PEOPLE’S FRIEND MAGAZINE 
The People’s Friend magazine has a circulation of around 400,000 copies a week worldwide, 
mainly for the more mature reader, often to be found in medical waiting rooms. The 
publisher's estimate each copy is read and passed on to others giving a weekly readership 
approaching 1 million people. 
 
The April 11th 2009 edition carried an article on the Loughborough bell foundry and was 
written by a lady who was visiting the foundry when the bells of St Mark’s were being cast 
(November 2006!!). It was quite a charming and surprisingly accurate account of the process, 
but what really caught my eye was when the author says she “discovers our group includes 
ringers from St Mark’s who have arrived early to ring a quarter peal on the ten bells in the 
factory bell-tower. This is a special day for them. ‘It’s the culmination of three years’ fund 
raising’, one ringer explains. ‘We have eight bells at the moment and decided to increase the 
number to 10. He pulls his change-ringing diary from his pocket to show the pages and 
pages of bell-ringing patterns, which look like graphs…..”.   
 
The article may be over two years late in getting into print, but its’ real lesson is that when we 
ringers make an effort to help clear the fog of misunderstanding about bellringing, people 
take an interest and remember.  

Roger King 
 
 
YOUNG RINGERS – WHY DID I WANT TO LEARN? 

Pinhoe’s practice nights welcome five young people at various stages of learning to ring. 
Thirteen year old Laurie began learning several years ago and now rings regularly for 
Sunday services and weddings. He also rings at the cathedral. When asked why he wanted 
to learn to ring his reply was that the whole family rang and he wanted to continue the 
tradition. 
 
Twelve year old Amy began ringing at St Mark’s. Her mum is a ringer and took her along to 
see if she liked it. She said she thought it was going to be scary and had visions of the bell 
coming down! She has been ringing for eighteen months and says it builds up her muscles, 
she was weak before! She likes complicated things and recently rang her first quarter at St 
Mark’s. Asked how she felt, she said that when she was told to grab her bell she really didn’t 
want to do it and felt like running away. Once started she was okay and the time went really 
quickly – it seemed more like five minutes than forty one! Her ambition is to be a tower 
captain – look out Matt and Rob!   Amy’s brother, nine year old Gareth, also started ringing at 
St Mark’s and enjoys coming to Pinhoe. He was delighted recently when he had a chance to 
ring the tenor. It didn’t take long for him to feel confident with it. 
 
Jack, eleven, started to learn last Autumn. His mum rang at Honiton when she was a 
teenager so she is now revisiting old skills. Harry, seven, Jack’s younger brother, looked on 
very enviously. Although not very tall, with the aid of boxes he too has made a start. 
 
The youngsters have brought a new dimension to practice nights. When they’re not ringing 
they have a lot of fun together with their electronic games and playing hide and seek! Rob 
often has to search for them when it’s their turn to ring! 
 
These ringers all come, and progress, because their parents are ringers. How do we 
encourage other young ringers? 

                                                                                                                     Heather Somerwill 
 



   
Trying out Laurie’s laptop          5 young ringers 

 
 

SURVEY OF RINGING FOR WEDDINGS  
We received 47 replies, from Guild and Association members. All email replies have been 
acknowledged and those who chose the postal route are gratefully thanked too.  The theme 
running through the replies is how conscientiously the tower captains take ringing for weddings, by 
sharing/borrowing ringers to ensure adequate numbers of ringers on the day.   
 
With many ringers cooperating to share the task of ringing at a number of towers, it seemed 
sensible to ask what arrangements were made if the bride at one tower was later than planned, 
and how this was dealt with.  Replies ranged from “We may grumble about it, but we have always 
waited !!!” to “Play it by ear” and the more thoughtful “We accept that the length of the wedding 
service can vary and obviously we have to wait if it’s a long service, but we might ring for a shorter 
time if we knew that the bride had been that late.”  
 
Fees levied varied between £5 and £15 per rope, with the over-riding majority being £10 per rope. 
Although it seemed as though 90% charged a flat-rate fee, in reality this was often a simple 
multiple of the number of ringers and the charge per rope.  In some cases there was a genuine 
flat-rate fee from which the aggregate price per ringer was deducted and a contribution to tower or 
church made from the remainder. 73% of all ringers donated all or some of their fees to church or 
tower for bell fund, days out etc. However, 27% either had no tower fund or made no contribution.  
 
One ringer commented” I personally have recently married off both my daughters in 2005 and 
2006 and it seems to me that everything connected with weddings costs an extortionate amount 
except bellringers!!  Bearing in mind the difficulty in finding ringers to give up what can amount to 
sometimes 3 hours  on a summer’s Saturday afternoon, I think the charge throughout Devon 
should be £25 per rope…amounts to about £8 per hour (including travelling) for a skilled worker!!” 
It should be noted that the fees at the tower remain unchanged. 
 
40% of towers do not ring before the service; 50% ring for an average of 30 minutes in a range of 
15 to 45 minutes. All towers ring after the service, with the majority ringing for either 20 or 30 
minutes in a range of 10 to 45 minutes.  As a comment I would have to say that in our own 
experience, wedding guests like to chat after the wedding, and photographers need to be heard, 
so ringing for 45 minutes does seem a little long. Ringing with breaks may help accommodate the 
needs of all. Those towers that normally only ring after, if asked to ring before and after would 
increase the fees, eg £50 for one ring to £80 for both.   
 
Although the minimum number of bells rung for weddings was stated as 5 out of 6 or 6 out of 8, 
two cases referred to 3 out of 5 and 6 respectively and one referred to use of  Ellacombe chimes 
rather than no bells.  Several stated that if numbers fell below the quoted ranges they either 
wouldn’t ring or would consider refunds, though so far, this had not happened 



 
Many commented that the annual number of weddings dropped a couple of years ago but recently 
has increased again. Two towers reported over 30 weddings this year, and some said that the 
volume can make a difference as to how they are handled financially and ringers sought. 
 
In summary, the average tower rings for about 30 minutes before the wedding, and for 20 or 30 
minutes after, charges £10 per rope, makes a donation to either the church or the tower fund, 
rings a minimum of 5 bells, cooperates with other local ringers to ensure adequate representation 
on the day, and where necessary  accommodates late brides by adjusting the duration of ringing 
after the wedding.   

Roger King 
 

 
RINGING BEFORE WEDDING        RINGING AFTER WEDDING  
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TEACHING BEGINNERS 

In December, we gained six mature beginners at Honiton. Within a month, with one-to-one 
sessions once or twice a week, they each progressed to being able to ring not only with our band 
but, more impressively, in time with the unrelenting rhythm of a simulator. Our beginners were 
handicapped by the challenges of having to practice on a light bell with a long draught. They were 
taught raising and lowering at the start and end of each lesson, so they had a lot to learn. 

Teachers’ Training 
We were fortunate to have the benefit of attending teachers’ training sessions, organised by the 
East Devon Branch, and provided by tutors from the CCCBR Education Committee.  We have 
incorporated their advice into our teaching and I heartily recommend their 'Train the Trainers' 
sessions to all teachers, irrespective of previous experience. 

FEES CHARGED 



Our Simulator 
We use an old PC running Windows 98 and Beltower software.  Two notable features of Beltower 
for teaching beginners are Co-operative Timing and Co-operative Speed.  The former enables the 
virtual band to fit in with the learner, waiting if he/she is late and closing the gap early.  For a 
learner, it provides a steady base speed to aim for, while being very forgiving, and when used in 
conjunction with Co-operative Speed, will also dynamically change the speed of the ringing to 
match that of the learner. In its simplest form the most obvious benefit of a simulator is that 
learners get used to hearing the bell strike in relation to their own movements (rope pull and catch) 
from their very first attempts, without disturbing the neighbours. One bell is silenced and an 
activator/sensor on the wheel/frame sends a signal to the PC to sound the strike. Once the 
learner begins to control the bell, they are set ringing the 2, to the sound of the tenor, with the 
simulator ringing the other bells.  The advantage of ringing the tenor is that the sound of the other 
bells is consistent on both strokes, and therefore easier for the learner to relate to. 

Teaching Beginners 
With Beltower's Co-operative Speed facility the whole band can be introduced much sooner.  A 
learner is apt to make wild changes in speed, setting the bell or letting it drop unpredictably, but 
the ringing will simply speed up or slow down to match. Learning to hold the bell at the balance 
and recovery when the bell comes down unexpectedly are still matters of handling, which have to 
be learned the hard way, but this provides instant feed-back to the learner of their speed changes, 
and also feed-back for the tutor.  The use of the whole band acts as an introduction to the 
relationship between the strikes of other bells and the ringer's own movements. 
 
Once the learners could ring steadily, with a variable speed band, they could move on to ring at a 
constant speed, using Co-operative Timing on its own, with its forgiving timing - waiting or closing 
the gap.  This provided the learner with audio feed-back of inaccuracies, and immediate positive 
reinforcement when they got it right. Soon, they were able to judge for themselves the 
improvements they were making.  Gradually, they were able to switch attention from basic 
handling towards timing/rhythm, enabling the tutor to concentrate on bell handling without the 
distraction of timing issues, particularly important as learners move on to rounds and call changes.   
 
From ringing steadily with a forgiving band, it was a simple step to ring at a fixed speed.  Of 
course, the speed could be changed by the tutor, quick or slow, at each stage during ringing, to 
ensure that they were able to respond quickly.  From ringing at the back (sounding the tenor), 
they could then be eased gently towards the front on the simulator, and reproduce it on practice 
night. They have all found it beneficial, and I am impressed by how quickly they have learned to 
strike their bells as accurately as they do, and entirely by listening.  How many of our grass-roots 
ringers can do that?  Co-operative Timing has made a world of difference, because the tutor is 
able to concentrate much more on bell handling, while gradually easing the learner into listening 
and ringing by rhythm, instead of watching the bell in front. 

Listening Challenge 
Once a month the East Devon Branch holds a Listening Practice, when, among other things, 
Beltower is used to ring random numbers of bells with randomly selected striking faults – by 
making a few simple selections.  Our learners use it, during their first few lessons, and I am 
convinced that starting our beginners off with critical listening at the earliest stages, is the best 
way to improve their striking.   

Striking Precision Monitor 
Beltower's Precision Monitor provides the same real-time feed-back, but in a graphical form.  It 
shows only one bell, in the space between its neighbours, and can be resized to make it visible 
from across the ringing chamber.  The bell number moves left or right of centre, depending on 
how early or late the strike is,changing from green, through yellow to red, and finally disappearing 
altogether as striking deteriorates.  Striking faults are quantified and illustrated graphically and 
instantaneously.  Ringers get satisfaction from keeping their bells in the central green area by 
listening and feeling the rhythm. I believe these skills should be learned as early as possible. 
For more information contact:  
Post: Derek Ballard, 23 Laurel Road, Honiton, Devon, EX14 2XN. 
Email: derekballard@beltower.co.uk, Web: www.beltower.co.uk, Tel: 01404 42732 



EXETER BRANCH TRAIN OUTING: MONDAY 4 TH MAY 2009 
Before the family signed up for the Ringers’ Outing, we had a brief discussion at home about 
the total cost of the day and whether there might be a discount for children. I explained that 
the cost for adults was £20 each and that children were half price. My daughter quipped – 
‘Oh, so children go for a tenner’, to which Mum replied – ‘No, they go for a treble!’   
 
Thirty adults and three children travelled together on a very enjoyable journey through very 
pretty parts of the upper Exe valley towards Minehead. We had an expert coach-driver, who 
made the journey as comfortable as was possible on some very bendy roads. After lunch in 
Minehead, we boarded the 3.00pm steam-train from Minehead to Bishop’s Lydeard and had 
a ringer (Michael Cannon) as fireman who, along with the driver, skilfully enabled the train to 
climb the steep gradients seemingly effortlessly.  
 
Bells, some easier than others, were rung at St Michael & All Angels Bampton (6), St George 
Dunster (8), St Michael & All Angels Minehead (10), and St Mary the Virgin Bishops Lydeard 
(8), with rounds, call changes and up to Surprise Major. Interestingly, Bampton is famous for 
its Fair in late October, when herds of Exmoor ponies are rounded-up and brought in for sale.  
Dunster’s church has a magnificent wagon roof (c1500) and rood screen, claimed to be the 
longest in the country. Recently, some of Dunster’s hotels and shops have become a mini 
Euro Zone, apparently one of a growing number in this country!!! Minehead’s name is Celtic 
and similar in origin to the Welsh ‘Mynydd’, meaning mountain - an old reference to North Hill, 
in whose shadow the town stands. Long before Butlin’s Camp and the Hobby Horse Festival 
Minehead’s fortunes were largely founded on its quays from medieval times until the late 18th 
century. On the Accession of Queen Elizabeth 1st, Minehead and Watchet were the only two 
Somerset ports with Customs officials. The Railway arrived at Minehead in 1874, as an 
extension from Watchet, which was already connected to Taunton in the other direction. 
Before this, Watchet had a separate mineral railway bringing ironstone to the port for 
shipment to South Wales. Bishops Lydeard’s church tower was used by John Stanwell to 
store his army’s weapons prior to being defeated by Robert Blake, Parliamentarian General, 
who later went on to be the scourge of the Dutch at sea. 
 
We would all like to thank Heather and Rob for their efforts in organising the smooth running 
of the day, the Tower key-holders and of course ‘Old King Coal’. 

Ken Vingoe 

Bampton welcome       Michael (King Coal) Cannon 



APPLEDORE TIME AND TIDE BELL 
On Wednesday 27 May, a huge 6’ high exotic-shaped bell on the sea wall at Appledore was 
dedicated and rang out for the first time. There was great excitement amongst the crowd of 
on-lookers as the tide rose around the bell. In true theatrical fashion just as high tide was 
reached, the waves moved a paddle on the lower end of the central rod causing clappers at 
each end to strike the top and bottom ‘bells’.   
 
The Time and Tide Bell is an Arts Council funded project by sculptor and musician Marcus 
Vergette. Its dedication marked the launch of the Appledore Visual Arts Festival.  Mr Vergette, 
shown with the Time and Tide Bell at Appledore, invented the new bell form which, from one 
strike, is said to sound different notes one after the other, creating a melody.  
 

                Marcus Vergette with the Bell               High Tide after the dedication 
 
He claims this novel bell form was made possible through recent developments in computer 
modelling. As the effect of global warming increases and sea levels rise, the bell will strike 
more frequently, and as the bell becomes submerged in the rising water, the pitch will vary.  
He said ‘The idea of the Time and Tide Bell is to create, celebrate, and reinforce connections, 
between different parts of the country, between the land and the sea, between ourselves and 
our environment. One of this bell’s many potential meanings is as a timepiece or time marker. 
Both in the way the bell is rung by the movement of the sea at high tide daily, but also as a 
long time marker of sea levels and where the shoreline is now’.  Mr Vergette's project, which 
has been supported by the Appledore Arts Festival and the Arts Council, is the precursor to 
another 11 bells to be installed around the country. He is hoping the next will be at 
Greenwich in London followed by the Isle of Lewis in Scotland. 
 

Roger King 

SOUTH WEST MAY OUTING 
On Saturday 16th of May a group of ringers from the South-West Branch headed off to North-
West Devon for the Spring Outing. 



The first tower was Huish, where the early start discouraged all but the hardy few. However, 
it was well worth the effort as the bells are a complete pre-Reformation three that are musical 
and easy to ring.  
Next stop was Petrockstowe with twice as many bells and three times as many ringers! The 
tall tower is attached to a church that was heavily restored by the Victorians in 1879. We had 
some reasonable ringing on bells that are mostly Pennington’s from 1806.  
Off through the heavy showers that became a noticeable part of the day to Little Torrington. 
The church is perched high on a hill above the River Torridge and the rendering on two sides 
of the tower was almost black with the rain driven in on the prevailing wind. Another largely 
Pennington ring from the early 19th century proved rather a challenge, but outside, the bells 
sounded quite pleasant. 
Into the bustling market town of Great Torrington where it was pleasant to see a number of 
family-owned businesses still trading. The church was largely destroyed by a gunpowder 
explosion in 1645 and many prisoners were killed. The new balcony is light and airy and the 
bells are a delight to ring. As a result, we had probably the best ringing of the day. 
Lunch next and some of the braver members of the party attempted a picnic on Westward 
Ho! beach. The roaring Atlantic rollers made surfing or kite flying a more suitable occupation! 
We all enjoyed a ring on the Taylor’s eight at Northam, although the long climb was a bit of a 
shock after the ground floor rings earlier in the day. 
South to Monkleigh where had to hurry into the church to avoid another heavy shower. The 
bells are a pleasant 8 cwt six from a range of dates from c1430 to 1896. The church has also 
a range of interesting features and would be well worth a return visit. 
The next tower, Frithelstock, could be seen across the valley as we left the church. A rather 
circuitous drive brought us to a simple, but beautiful, church nestling against the ruins of a 
long-gone priory. The bells are a heavy six and are not the easiest to ring but everyone 
enjoyed their rich tone. 
By now, everyone was feeling rather tired but we still had one more ring to go. The church at 
Langtree looks as though it has been transported from South Devon with its staircase 
halfway along the south side of the tower. Despite our weariness, we enjoyed this pleasant 
11 cwt six. 
Although we would have benefited from a few more ringers, the outing was a great success 
and I would like to thank all the tower captains who allowed us to use their bells. Hopefully, 
we will enjoy slightly drier weather for our Autumn outing on the 26th of September! 
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LESLEY'S LUNDY WEEKEND 

It was on the Bank Holiday Weekend at the start of May that Lesley Tucker rounded up 13 
ringers and a non-ringing partner (nearly all Devon residents) for three days on Lundy. Most 
had been to the island before, but for many this was their first overnight stay, accommodated 
in various properties and a tent. 
 
We rang a peal of Yorkshire S Royal, tower bell quarters of London S Royal, Cambridge S 
Minor, Grandsire Caters, Stedman Caters and Cambridge S Royal, and handbell quarters of 
Norwich S Minor and Kent T B Minor. All ringing was of a good standard, much of it excellent. 
Sue Sawyer notched up her 5,000th quarter with the London Royal, and this peal was also 
Tim's first on ten as conductor. 
 
Now for some non-ringing memories of Lundy… Running the gauntlet of the wildly thrashing 
gangway to board the Oldenburg; quality lunches and dinners in the Marisco Tavern; coming 
out of the peal to find the day trippers gone & the island deserted; talking til nearly midnight 
then dashing to bed before the electricity goes off; discovering "letterboxing" stamps; walks & 
wildlife; playing Gin Rummy; too much to drink? Not to forget the incredible views from the 
peaceful deckchair at the top of the Old Light. 



 
Neil Deem joined us on a day trip for Monday's ringing. Lesley was thanked for her 
organisation, and presented with a memento of the island. It was a rather tired group which 
posed for a photo back in Ilfracombe after a successful weekend. 

   Lynne Hughes. 
 

 

 
 
Lundy’s hardies: L to R: Donald Carter, Lynne Hughes, Hilary Beresford, Rachel Taylor, Stephen 
Taylor, Sue Sawyer, Sheila Matthews, Lesley Tucker, Janet Coles, Graham Tucker, Neil Deem, Tim 
Bayton, Richard Shere, Simon Reading and Guy Collins. 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

GUILD STRIKING COMPETITIONS  Saturday 17 October 20 09  
This year’s striking competitions will be hosted by the Exeter branch. The towers will be 
announced soon. 
 

Morning:   

6 Bell - 240 Doubles or Minor 
Inter-tower competition for the J P Fidler Cup 
 
6 Bell Novice - 180 changes of Plain Hunt Doubles o r Minor 
Inter-tower novice competition, set up in memory of John Longridge 
 

Afternoon: 

8 Bell - 252 Plain B Triples or Stedman Triples 
Inter-branch competition for the Andrews trophy 

Here are the touches for the competition: 
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B  H  234567  
   -  423567 
S  -  342657 
S  -  234567  


 � 
 �
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Calls at:  2314567  
1,12       2431756 
2,11       2341657 
6,7,12     2314567  

 

For more information on these touches or for help please contact Matthew Hilling 
M.J.Hilling@exeter.ac.uk. 

 
NORTH EAST BRANCH DISPLAY BOARDS:  

Fifty years ago the recruitment of ringers was less of a problem than it is now. Most churches 
had a Sunday School, many had children in the choir and some had altar boys. So 
bellringers saw the young talent available and approached those and the parents they 
thought who might make ringers. Today it is more difficult, not only are there far fewer 
Sunday Schools and children in choirs but there are fewer parents in our congregations. So 
recruiting ringers relies largely upon personal contact. 
 
Two years ago the North East Branch decided that it would have to raise its profile and 
concentrate on improving public awareness about ringing and on recruiting new ringers. We 
have the advantage of a Branch practice bell and simulator and we have three designated 
Branch Practice Towers and therefore we decided to focus on a publicity campaign with the 
aim of recruiting more ringers in the longer term. 
 
Our thinking took us along a route of presentations and displays at church open days, 
agricultural shows and country fairs, coffee mornings, local history groups and other 
community based local interest groups. What we needed was good quality displays of 
relevant materials. We looked at what was available and came to the conclusion that 
although in most cases the content was satisfactory the actual presentation was often quite 
poor. We decided to commission our own display boards and to appoint a designer with 



experience of museum and gallery display work. After a disappointing false start when our 
chosen designer pulled out at the very last moment we found Alan Murray of Crediton who 
has worked with us over the last twelve months to produce our set of ten display boards, the 
content of which can be selected and arranged to suit each specific need.  
 
We now have boards which describe how bells are cast, tuned and hung for full circle ringing; 
boards which describe the work of the Guild of Devonshire Ringers and the Devon 
Association, and boards which indicate where we ring, what we ring and why we ring. These 
boards are arranged in easily erected and dismounted systems which can be conveniently 
transported by car and erected in a few moments by one person. 
 
Of course, no matter how good the displays are they will not b y themselves recruit new 
ringers. They need to be supported by enthusiastic ringers in attendance to answer 
questions and to provide supplementary information and handouts and to make contacts with 
local towers. The boards are readily available on a first come first served basis. 
 

 
 

The new boards on display 
 
Perhaps a final word about cost. The complete system of ten display boards and the system 
which supports them together with the design work cost just over £5,000. The North East 
Branch allocated £500 towards the project. The remainder of the funds were provided by the 
Troyte Ringing Centre from its income over the past four years and included the award from 
the Founders' Company received by the Centre in 2007. 

Mike Hatchett 
 

1,100 YEARS OF CHRISTIAN MISSION IN DEVON 
At the request of the Bishop of Crediton all bellringers from the Tiverton Deanery were invited 
to the Troyte Ringing Centre for tea as part of the “Bishops in Mission” programme. Bishop 
Bob met and thanked ringers for their service and dedication. During a short address he 



talked of the importance of rural communities and the necessity of retaining rural values and 
traditions such as bellringing as a way of sustaining a vibrant village life in troubled times. 
 
On the afternoon of May 14th Bishop Bob began with a session at Bampton, where Mike 
Hatchett and Jack Ward demonstrated the use of the practice bell in training learners and in 
advancing method ringing.  He was then taken by Rev John Stone to Huntsham Village Hall 
to join ringers from all over the Deanery for a splendid tea where he spent over an hour 
talking to individual ringers.  

Sheila Scofield 

 

 
Man of the people 

 
 
NE BRANCH OUTING TO BATH 
Saturday 16th May saw an early start for the North East Branch with over 20 ringers and 
friends being collected by the coach at various points between Bampton and Wellington as 
we set off for Bath.  Despite careful planning by Les Boyce, the Highways team, through road 
works and poor signage, caused a small deviation in our route into Bath, delaying the start of 
ringing at Widcombe.  However, the outcome for those in the party who were sightseeing and 
shopping was that they avoided a very heavy shower of rain at the beginning of the day.  The 
remainder of the day being relatively dry and trouble free, we all had an enjoyable time 
ringing, eating, drinking and sightseeing.    The ringing throughout the day was well executed 
and we were pleased to have Tom Longridge join us at Bathwick where we were able to ring 
Bob Caters. Tom and his wife, Emma, also joined some of us for lunch at the splendid 
Pulteney Arms.   
 
After lunch, the third tower was St Michael Without in the city centre with its precipitous 
ascent into the ringing room.  With some free time in the afternoon to explore the delights of 
Bath, members sampled some of the attractions, tea shops and historic pubs before the 
coach took them on the long haul uphill to St Stephen’s, Lansdown, a new 3cwt six, for the 
final ring of the day.  The benefits of Les and Sheila’s Easter weekend pre-outing visit to the 
city proved themselves in navigating the coach through the tortuous city streets to and from 
Lansdown. An event-free return journey to Devon, with magnificent views over the city 



highlighted by a spectacular rainbow as we left, concluded in a small party finishing the day 
with dinner at The Globe in Sampford Peverell.  

Sheila Scofield 

 

ST PETER’S SHIELD  
This event, organised by St Peter’s,Tiverton has now run for 14years. This year it was held at 
Kentisbeare on the very fine evening of 9th May.   
 
Five teams had entered but Washfield were also competing in a Devon Association 
competition in the afternoon/evening in North Devon. Unfortunately they were drawn 9th  in 
this and  therefore had to pull out of St Peter’s Shield  having estimated that they would be 
unable to arrive to compete much before about 8.30pm, by which time we were expecting to 
have supper!!  Three Washfield ringers (not in the team in the other competition) had arrived 
and Uffculme had extra ringers so we decided to include a scratch team. This proved quite 
popular as then everyone could have a ring. 
 
We were grateful to Tim Bayton for judging. The clear winners (for the third time in 5 years) 
were St Paul’s, incidentally the only team that chose to ring method (plain bob). 
 
The results were: 
St Paul’s             49 ¼  Silverton           103 ½ 
St Peter’s            70 ¼ Scratch team    128 ½  
Uffculme              85 ¼ 
 
Interestingly, St Paul’s were awarded penalty points for taking 30secs over the time limit of 5 
mins for the preliminary practice.  All in all it was a very enjoyable social evening which 
ended with a buffet in the adjacent The Wyndham Arms. 

Glen Morgan 
 

�
Tim Bayton presenting the shield to John Kape of St Paul’s 

 
 

YOUNG RINGERS’ OUTING TO THE TEIGN VALLEY 

Saturday 25th April 2009 saw a group of 11 keen young ringers from Dawlish, Exeter St 
Marks, Colyton, Northleigh, Sidmouth and Broadhembury set off to the Teign valley for a 
morning’s ringing.  
 



It started with an hour’s ringing at Doddiscombleigh and then on to Trusham. The youngsters 
rang rounds, call changes, Grandsire doubles, Plain Bob doubles and Cambridge. Some 
young ringers took the opportunity to practice calling call changes. Many thanks to the Mums 
and especially our adult helpers Fiona, Nigel, Martin, Anne and Elizabeth who supported the 
ringing and provided lots of help and encouragement. 
 
After a busy morning most of the party then went to The Old Coaching House Chudleigh for 
a very nice lunch where the fun continued!   
 
It was fabulous to see the young people who are the future of ringing progressing and having 
fun together.  The outing had two non ringers travelling with the party Daisy and Mia two 
dogs which added to the fun! 
 
Our thanks to Lynne Hughes for arranging an excellent morning. 
 

Wendy Gill 
 

 
                      The group at Trusham.                                           After lunch at the pub! 
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CALENDAR 
 
JUNE 2009 
Sat 6 Steam and Barbecue, Exminster (18:30)    Exeter 
Sat 6 Branch striking competition: Dawlish (19:00)   Mid 
Sat 6 Quarter peal day: Huntsham     NE 
Sat 6 Branch practice: Fremington (19:00)    NNW 
Tue 9 Branch practice: Luppitt (19:30)     East 
Thu 11 Plain Hunt practice: Sidbury 19:30)    East 
Fri 12 Plain Hunt practice: Clyst St George (20:00)   Ayles 
Fri 12 Surprise Minor practice: Buckerell (19:30) *   East 
Sat 13 Guild AGM: Lamerton/Tavistock     Guild 
Mon 22 Plain Hunt practice: Axminster (19:30)    East 
Mon 22 Branch 8 bell practice: Pinhoe (18:30)    Exeter 
Wed 24 Branch practice: Huntsham (19:30)    NE 
Fri 26 12 bell novice practice: Withycombe Raleigh (19:30)  Ayles 
Mon 29 Branch practice: Littleham (19:45)    Ayles 
Tue 30 General practice: Sidmouth (19:30)    East 

JULY 2009 
Wed 1 Doubles for All: Honiton (19:30)     East 
Sat 4 Branch mini-outing: Okehampton area (afternoon)  Mid 
Sat 4 Branch quarterly meeting: Culmstock (15:00)   NE 
Mon 6 Branch 10 bell practice: Plymouth St Andrew (19:30)  SW 
Thu 9 Plain Hunt practice: Sidbury 19:30)    East 
Fri 10 Plain Hunt practice: Clyst St George (20:00)   Ayles 
Fri 10 Surprise Minor practice: Buckerell (19:30) *   East 
Sat 11 Young Ringers' Day: Wolborough    Guild 
Sat 11 Branch striking competition: Calaton Raleigh (15:30)  East 
Wed 15 Branch mid-week outing      NE 
Wed 22 Branch practice: Huntsham (19:30)    NE 
Fri 24 12 bell novice practice: Withycombe Raleigh (19:30)  Ayles 
Sat 25 Ringing outing to Dartmoor     Exeter 
Sat 25 Ringing recruitment event at Mid Devon Show   NE 
Sat 25 Branch practice       SW 
Mon 27 Plain Hunt practice: Axminster (19:30)    East 
Mon 27 Branch 8 bell practice: Heavitree (19:30)    Exeter 
Tue 28 General practice: Sidmouth (19:30)    East 

AUGUST 2009 
Sat 1 Joint 10 bell practice: St Marychurch (19:00)   Ex/Mid 
Mon 3 Branch 10 bell practice: Plymouth St Andrew (19:30)  SW 
Wed 5 Doubles for All: Honiton (19:30)     East 
Thu 13 Branch practice: Farway (19:30)     East 
Thu 13 Plain Hunt practice: Sidbury 19:30)    East 
Fri 14 Plain Hunt practice: Clyst St George (20:00)   Ayles 
Fri 14 Surprise Minor practice: Buckerell (19:30) *   East 
Sat 15 Joint practice with B&W Dunster Branch: Minehead (19:00) NE 
Mon 24 Plain Hunt practice: Axminster (19:30)    East 
Tue 25 General practice: Sidmouth (19:30)    East 
Wed 26 Branch practice: Huntsham (19:30)    NE 
Fri 28 12 bell novice practice: Withycombe Raleigh (19:30)  Ayles 



LOCAL CONNECTION WITH THE NEW RING IN THE SCILLIES 
The new ring of eight bells (tenor 8¾cwt) for St Mary’s, Hugh Town, Isles of Scilly has 
connections with the South West. The £129,000 project was undertaken by Nicholson 
Engineering of Bridport, Dorset.  The bells themselves were donated by individuals and by the 
Island community. The 6th bell was donated by Brian and Anne Horrell, who celebrate their 
Golden Wedding Anniversary on June 6th this year, having honeymooned on the Scillies in 1959. 
Although they live in Budleigh Salterton, Brian is a long-time member of the Withycombe Raleigh 
band at Exmouth.  

 

  

    Brian and Anne Horrell and ‘their’ 6th.                    The new ring of 8 in the 12 ft square St Mary’s tower        
 

      
           Brian sampling the 6th   

RINGING ROUND DEVON is the newsletter of The Guild of Devonshire Ringers and is circulated free to all affiliated 
towers.  Any individual members who wish to subscribe should contact Roger King (01395 274776).  The cost is £5.00 
for four issues (cheques made payable to Guild of Devonshire Ringers). RRD is also available on line on the Guild’s 
website, which holds back issues. Any comments and inaccuracies in articles contained in this newsletter are the 
responsibility of individual contributors, and the opinions expressed do not necessarily represent those of the Guild.   
Items for inclusion may be sent by post to Ringing Round Devon, 215, Exeter Road, Exmouth EX8 3DZ or by e-mail to 
rogerking60@aol.com

In March the five tonnes of bells and their frame were 
transported from Bridport to Penzance for their journey to 
Hugh Town.  Brian and Anne watched from Penzance 
dockside as they were loaded on to the Isles of Scilly 
Steamship Company's supply vessel the Gry Maritha and 
shipped to St Mary's.  
 
On April 30th the bells were hallowed by Fr Guy, Chaplin to the  
Islands.  As benefactors, Brian and Anne returned to St Mary’s 
for the dedication of the bells by the Bishop of Truro Tim 
Thornton on Ascension Day, May 21. 
 
Brian and son Peter joined the other ringers for the first ring on 
the bells following the dedication. Their verdict: ‘All who rang 
them were very impressed by their feel, sound and handling - 
a massive success’. 
 
(Photographs are reproduced courtesy of Peter Horrell, who is a 
professional photographer). 


